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4426 Excelsior Rd. Sacramento, CA 95655   

April 17, 2008

Melissa D. Logue

City of Elk Grove

8401 Laguna Palms Way

Elk Grove, CA 95758

SUBJECT: COMMENTS ON NOTICE OF PREPARATION FOR PROPOSED ELK GROVE FLOOD CONTROL AND STORM DRAINAGE MASTER PLAN 
Dear Ms. Logue:

The Laguna Creek Watershed Council (LCWC) is pleased to offer the following comments on the City of Elk Grove’s Notice of Preparation of an environmental impact report (EIR) for the Proposed Elk Grove Flood Control and Storm Drainage Master Plan (DMP or the Plan).  The LCWC was formed to protect and restore the benefits provided by Laguna Creek and its neighboring watersheds, including flood risk reduction, fish and wildlife habitat, recreational opportunities, and open space. The LCWC advocates a watershed approach to managing stormwater, whereby natural stream corridors are preserved and protected and opportunities are considered to minimize engineered systems in favor of promoting on-site decentralized stormwater management via retention and infiltration wherever possible.  This alternative approach is being adopted by other communities in the state and around the nation in response to evolving NPDES stormwater regulations related to hydromodification management, and should be carefully evaluated in the EIR. 

The traditional dependence on pipes, sometimes referred to as the conveyance approach, greatly undervalues the flexibility that could be gained by incorporating open space, habitat protection, recreation, and runoff reduction/flow control measures into a multi-functional stormwater management system.  As a result, the proposed system is comprised of highly-engineered, single purpose infrastructure that despite its relatively high cost to construct, is very inflexible.  This system cannot be easily adapted to changes in hydrologic conditions due to natural variability or global warming or to changes in State and Federal flood management policies and regulations.  For example, the State Legislature has adopted new criteria for urban development in floodplains that focus on the 200-year flood
, the State’s stormwater quality standards are being interpreted in many regions to require much stricter management of non-point source discharges, and the U. S. Army Corps of Engineers has adopted guidelines for calculating the 100-year flood that tend to increase its potential magnitude.  These trends combined with the continuing uncertainties associated with climate and hydrology underscore the importance of avoiding inflexible designs and building instead stormwater management systems that are inherently adaptable. 

The proposed DMP offers an opportunity for the City to consider these issues and conduct a public dialogue on the long-term environmental and social consequences associated with planning and implementing improvements to the existing stormwater management system.  Toward this end, we would like to propose alternative approaches for consideration as part of the DMP environmental review process:

1)  Revision of the preferred Plan prior to issuing the EIR.

In light of the greater appreciation for alternative stormwater management strategies that have been gained by City staff and the community at large in the past two years, and the fact that there is a pause in the review of development projects, we recommend that the preferred Plan be revised to accommodate a range of stormwater management options.  The DMP relies too heavily on traditional strategies for managing stormwater and does not adequately reflect the newer watershed-based strategies that are being widely adopted throughout the state. Prior to issuance of the EIR, Elk Grove’s proposed DMP should be revised to reflect these newer strategies.  The LCWC would welcome the opportunity to work with the City staff to identify meaningful stormwater management designs that could provide multiple benefits as well as help staff identify appropriate consultants to fully develop a revised Plan.

2)  In lieu of revisions to the preferred Plan, we recommend that the EIR consider a full range of alternative approaches to achieving the main objectives of the Plan. This should include an analysis of a three-tiered approach to stormwater management.  Our original letter to the City, dated April 2, 2007, outlined this approach.  Details are contained in that letter (attached), but briefly this approach involves:  1) implementing runoff reduction measures whenever possible, 2) utilizing flow control measures, such as the flow duration control basins, and 3) incorporating instream measures, which includes restoration and bank stabilization efforts to manage the runoff that does reach the waterways.  This three-tiered approach emphasizes minimization of the drainage impacts associated with new development through improved site design and construction of public drainage infrastructure that incorporates open space and compatibility with other public purposes. Most of the decentralized measures that we propose are approved best management practices identified in the Sacramento County Stormwater Design Manual to which Elk Grove is a signatory (http://www.stormwater.org/SSOP/development.asp).  A careful consideration of opportunities for incorporation of these agreed upon measures should be part of the revised Master Plan and/or alternatives analysis.  

In order to ensure that all the alternatives are carefully evaluated, we propose a series of technical meetings be held with City staff and its consultants, members of the LCWC (several members are consultants with professional expertise in relevant areas), and members of other organizations with technical knowledge of the issues. These meetings would ensure that all viable alternatives are carefully considered, including the analysis of potential funding options. Perhaps these meetings could be coordinated with the required DMP-review workshops to be scheduled between the City of Elk Grove, the Stone Lakes National Wildlife Association, and others.

The failure to consider the three-tiered approach stands out most notably in a few sections of the DMP: 

1. East Area 

Consideration of the flood control drainage needs of the East Area presents a particularly suitable opportunity to compare and contrast the implications of relying on a centralized conveyance system versus a decentralized ditch, open space and infiltration system. We question whether pipes would be needed at all if the proposed alternatives are implemented. This area is primarily rural residential with 1 dwelling/2 acres. It can be inferred from the DMP that, with the addition of pipes, the current system of ditches will serve only for conveyance of flows, not for detention/retention or infiltration.  The addition of a system of pipes with concrete drains from the ditches is inconsistent with the City’s commitment to maintaining the rural character of significant portions of the East Area, including the recently adopted Rural Road Guidelines.  The impacts of reducing the amount of water retained in the ditches as well as drilling and digging to install the pipes could have significant adverse effects on the large heritage oaks that are the trademark of the East Area. Loss of some number of these trees would significantly change the character of this part of our community. 

The relatively large size of the parcels comprising portions of the East Area presents a significant opportunity for promoting infiltration measures such as rain gardens and interceptor trees that existing property owners might be willing to implement under appropriate arrangements with the City. The use of interceptor trees on properties in the East Area would be consistent with the City’s efforts to increase canopy cover.  Further, the Sheldon Community Association has a tree-planting program that could be coordinated with the City to increase the number of interceptor trees in the area.  The DMP should address this and other opportunities to work synergistically with community organizations. To the extent that new development may occur in the East Area, particularly upstream of the existing rural sector, the City should consider adoption of low impact development designs that focus on preserving the water retention and infiltration capacity of the affected lands.  Such designs would complement maintenance of the existing flood control and drainage infrastructure in the rural portions of the area.  

2. Bypass East of Highway 99 and Laguna Creek

In addition to the East Area, efforts to manage stormwater along Laguna Creek at its confluence with Whitehouse Creek east of Highway 99 should be re-evaluated.  The proposed Laguna Creek Bypass Extension Project is the completion of a project which was permitted by the USACE in 1998 (Sacramento County Section 404 Permit 199500313).  The proposed bypass alignment would run directly through a healthy wetland and reflects an outdated approach to stormwater management which will result in destruction of healthy wetland habitat.  We believe these harmful environmental impacts could be avoided by using the adjacent 125 acres as part of a multi-functional flood control area, where needs for drainage, open space, recreation, and habitat could all be addressed.  The LCWC, in conjunction with other stakeholders, has begun a discussion of viable alternatives to the Laguna Bypass extension project and requests the opportunity to work with the City, the County and affected property owners to explore another solution which would not destroy existing wetland habitat and could provide multiple, integrated benefits. 

In addition to the above two areas of particular concern, our previous letter of April 2, 2007 contains many additional specifics with respect to the Laguna Creek watershed that should be considered in formulating the DMP and therefore should be included in the EIR. As reflected in that letter, which is attached for your information, there are numerous areas within the City that could be utilized for flood water management, open space, recreation, and habitat protection, thus providing multiple benefits for the residents of Elk Grove as well as excess capacity for managing flood waters. Some examples include: selected sites along Elk Grove Creek, particularly areas east of Waterman Road, parcels to the north and south of the creek near Markofer Elementary School, areas east of the Highway 99 bridge, and along Elk Grove Creek near the Sutter Hospital site; the Vintara Park area along Whitehouse Creek; areas along Laguna Creek, including the largely undeveloped parcels between Calvine Rd. and Bond Rd., the land between Camden Lakes and Highway 99, and the parcels between Lewis Stein Road and Bruceville Road along Laguna Creek. Please refer to the attached letter for additional details. 

In summary, we welcome the opportunity to assist the City and its consultants in any way we can to ensure that the DMP planning and environmental review process includes consideration of the most up to date approaches to stormwater management for Elk Grove.  

Sincerely,
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Greg Suba, Coordinator

Laguna Creek Watershed Council

916-772-3230

www.lagunacreek.org
Cheryl Creson, Director Public Works Department
Christine Crawford, Planning Director
Taro Echiburu, Environmental Planning Manager
Gary Davis, Mayor

Patrick Hume, Vice Mayor

James Cooper, Councilmember

Michael Leary, Councilmember

Sophia Scherman, Councilmember
Rob Burness, Stone Lakes National Wildlife Refuge Association
� Under these criteria, areas where flood depths would equal or exceed three-feet in an uncontrolled 200-year flood need to be mapped.  Commencing in 2015, development within these areas may not be approved unless such development is properly elevated or otherwise protected from flooding. 
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